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1.0 Summary 
 

1.1 In August 2012 the Executive approved the strategy for primary school expansion to meet 
the need for 21 forms of entry (FE) by 2020-21. An update on the SEN requirement was also 
provided, requiring 192 new places. The strategy for meeting the projected shortfall (19FE) of 
secondary school places was approved in January 2013.  

 
1.2 This report provides an update on the school expansion programme to facilitate a discussion 

of progress and future challenges. 
 

 
2.0 Recommendations 

2.1 That the Panel discuss the report and its implications. 
 
 
3.0 Background & Purpose 
 
3.1 The Executive has agreed the expansion strategy to meet the need for primary, secondary 

and SEN schools places in Brent.  
 
3.2 The Council has developed a four year strategy under the School expansion Programme 

2012-16 taking into account the supply and demand mismatch, and the limited funding 
envelope available to the Council.  

 
3.3 The Council has developed a four year rolling programme of school expansion based on 

improved demand forecast, smarter procurement, construction and project management 
arrangements than those employed to date. The programme will consider the immediate 
need for primary places, Secondary and SEN requirements and explore financial models that 
may help to deliver these.  The Council will need to explore all avenues of possible funding to 
avoid a future significant supply and demand mismatch.  
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3.4 Since 2010-11 the following temporary and permanent primary places have been delivered: 
 
Table 1. Permanent and Bulge Places delivered since 2010-11 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

*Permanent provision is currently being delivered. These schools had taken Bulge Reception classes in 
September 2012, which will convert to Permanent from September 2013. 
 

3.5 Temporary places delivered for 2012-13: 430 temporary places were created for the 2012-
13 academic year, which ensured that all applicants from Reception to Year 6 by end of 
December 2012 had been offered a place. Some of the temporary or bulge reception places 

2010-2011  School Name Permanent Bulge 
1.  Park Lane 210   
2.  Braintcroft   60 
3.  Brentfield    30 
4.  Islamia   30 
5.  Preston Manor Lower   60 
6.  Preston Park   20 
7.  St Robert Southwell   15 
8.  Wykeham   30 

   Total Places 2010-11 210 245 
2011-2012   School Name Permanent Bulge 

9.  Brentfield 210   
10.  Byron Court 70   

11.  Newfield 210   
12.  Preston Manor 420   
13.  Chalkhill   30 

14.  Furness   60 
15.  Mitchell Brook    30 
16.  N W London Jewish   20 

17.  Preston Park    10 
18.  Wykeham   30 

  Total Places 2011-12 910 180 

2012-2013   School Name Permanent Bulge 
19.  Chalkhill   30 
20.  Mount Stewart Infants   30 

21.  Wembley High T C   60 
22.  Vicar's Green (Ealing)   15 
23.  Preston Park Annexe   60 

24.  Stonebridge Annexe   180 
25.  Curzon Crescent    30 
26.  College Green   25 

       Total Places 2012-13  430 
2013-2014   School Name Permanent Bulge 

27.  Barham* 210  

28.  Fryent * 420  
29.  Mitchell Brook * 210  
30.  St Robert Southwell * 15  

 Total Places 2013-14 855 Refer to section 6 
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were not available until January 2013, hence, these places have been offered to children on 
waiting lists and to new arrivals. Currently there are 101 vacancies overall in Reception both in 
the temporary provision and in permanent classes across the borough which will be needed 
for children who continue to arrive throughout the year. There are 54 unplaced reception 
children, all of whom have been made an offer, but are either under statutory school age, or 
are holding on for an offer of a school of preference. Any places not taken up in this year will 
be available as Year 1 places for September 2013 which will be needed for Year 1 aged 
children arriving outside the normal admission round. This is a much better position compared 
to February 2012 when there were 191 unplaced children and 70 vacancies in the comparative 
Reception Year group. 
 

3.6 The Council is also in the process of delivering the expanded Crest Academies, which will 
provide 1FE each at the Boys’ and the Girls’ schools. 
 

3.7 In addition, we have delivered a 20 place Moderate Learning Difficulties unit at Alperton 
Community School and are in the process of completing delivery of the rebuild The Village 
School. The works will be completed in time for the next academic year. 
 
 

4.0 Update on Demand for School Places 
 
4.1 Primary requirement: As reported in August 2012, based on GLA projections, 21 new forms 

of entry primary provision will be required by 2020-21 across the borough. The majority of this 
demand is front loaded, which means that the new places will be required by 2014/15 and 
2015/16. A high level of demand exists across the borough, with a significant requirement in 
planning areas 3 & 5.  

 
4.2 SEN requirement: Based on the January 2012 census data, we had forecast that 192 new 

SEN places will be required of which 86 are primary and 106 secondary places. 150 out of the 
192 places are required by 2016-17. 

 
4.3 Secondary requirement: Based on the 2012 GLA projections we had reported that 19 forms 

of entry secondary provision will be required. 
 
 
5.0 Update on Permanent School Expansion Proposals 

 
5.1 Primary proposals: Through a complete portfolio analysis, we had identified that up to 

17.5FE primary places could be provided by 2014/15 across all planning areas through 
permanent expansion of existing primary and secondary schools and a further 2FE at 
Braintcroft by 2015/16, which was linked to the creation of new SEN places. A further 13FE 
and 9FE were identified in Phases 3 & 4, respectively. In total, we identified potential for 
providing 39FE across Brent. 

 
5.2 We had also reported that each scheme listed in previous Executive report would need to be 

validated prior to commencing the expansion proposal. This is because there are several risks 
which may delay or even stop the implementation of a scheme, such as, a school may decide 
not to proceed with the expansion and/or planning constraints may render a scheme unviable. 
It may be necessary to substitute a scheme with another if any of the proposed schemes is not 
feasible, subject to due diligence completed by the Council and agreement with the school. In 
order to address such risks, the full list of schemes proposed would over-deliver primary 
capacity; however, in practical terms we are buffering our supply strategy in order to ensure 
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that right amount of places are created in the local areas of need. We agreed to continue to 
review the supply and demand closely over the life of the expansion programme. 
 

5.3 Over the last few months, we have been discussing the primary school expansion proposals 
with governing bodies and other stakeholders.  

 
5.4 The current view is that 17.5FE could be planned to be delivered for the 2014-15 and 2015-16 

academic years, subject to statutory consultation and further school agreements. An additional 
1FE subject to funding and agreement with the Diocesan Board could be delivered under 
Phase 4. 

 
5.5 The list of schools that have agreed to commence statutory consultation or are in the process 

of considering to expand is as follows: 
 
Table 2. Phase 2: Schemes which are likely to provide full new capacity by September 
2014. 

No. Schemes Planning Area No. of New FE 

 1 *Uxendon 2 2 
 2  *Preston Park 2 1 
 3 *Harlesden 4 2 
 4 ^Princess Frederica 5 1 
 5 **St. Joseph Primary 4 1 
 6 *Wembley High (new build) 2 4 
 7 *Vicar’s Green (Ealing) 3 0.5FE 
  Total  11.5FE 

 
5.6 Leopold Primary School was part of the Phase 2 expansion plan by 1FE. However, after 

careful consideration and in consultation with the school, the Council will not be progressing 
with the expansion of the school.  The reason for the decision is that further development of 
the feasibility study has demonstrated that a 1FE permanent expansion on the Leopold site 
will result in the school having external area that is significantly below guidelines. In addition, 
the significant structural work in the proposed scheme will require complex phasing/temporary 
classrooms which would compromise the regular operation of the school during term time for 
the duration of the construction period. As a result, it is envisaged that the overall scheme 
would not represent value for money as it would involve replacing existing accommodation as 
well as providing additional classrooms. Officers will continue to work on the approved 
schemes in the programme to deliver the required number of places in each phase. 
 

Table 3. Phase 3: Schemes which are likely to provide new capacity by September 2015. 
No. Schemes Planning Area No. of New FE 

8 **Elsley 3 2 
9  ^Stonebridge Primary 4 1 
10  ^Malorees Inf. & Jr. 5 1-2 
11 ***Oriental City 1 2 
  Total  6FE 

 
 
Table 4. Phase 4: Schemes which are likely to provide new capacity between September 
2016 and September 2018. 
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No. Schemes Planning Area No. of New FE 

12 St Joseph Inf. & Jr. 3 1 

  Total  1FE 

*Statutory consultation has commenced.  
**Statutory consultation likely to commence over the new few weeks. 
***Dependant upon completion of S106 agreement. 
^Require school approval. 

5.7 The following schools have declined to expand at this stage: 
 
Table 5. Schools not expanding 

No. Schemes Planning Area Comments 
1 Wykeham 1 School has decided to defer any further 

consideration for expansion for at least one year. 
2 Northview 5 School does not want to expand beyond its 

existing 1FE provision. 
3 Braintcroft 5 School has decided not to consider an expansion 

until after its Ofsted review over the next 12 
months. Subsequent expansion will be dependent 
upon obtaining a Good Ofsted rating. The school 
has decided not to co-locate. 

4 Chalkhill 3 The school has decided not to expand. 
5 Mount 

Stewart Jr. 
2 Infant school has expressed its interest to expand 

but the separate Junior school has declined to 
expand. 

6 Kingsbury 
Green 

1 School has decided not to expand the school and 
continue focusing on improving its standards. 

 
Phase 4: Finally, the remaining primary schools/sites that will be considered for expansion if a 
continued growth in demand is established and subject to school agreement and funding: 
 
Table 6. Potential future proposals 

No. Schemes Planning Area No. of New FE 

1 Quintain Site 2 2 
2 Our Lady of Lourdes RC 4 2 

3 John Keble CoE 4 1 
4 St Andrew & St Francis 5 1 
  Total  6FE 

 
 

5.8 SEN proposals: 77 new SEN places were proposed under phases 2 & 3 for meeting the 
shortage up to 2016-17. We had envisaged that 44 SEN primary places could be provided at 
Manor through co-location with Braintcroft Primary) and 30 new secondary SEN places at 
Woodfield Special School. 

 
5.9 Since Braintcroft Primary School has not agreed to expand for the foreseeable future and 

has declined to co-locate with Manor Special School, we are identifying other options to 
make up the shortfall. 
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5.10 Woodfield Special School has agreed to consult on an expansion which will provide 40 new 
SEN places instead of the previous proposal for 30 places.  

 
5.11 Oakington Primary School will be expanding its existing Additionally Resourced Provision 

(ARP) unit by 10 new places from September 2013 and the unit in Kensal Rise Primary 
School will close, due to reduction in demand for specialist speech and language places. 

 
5.12 We have successfully delivered a 20 place ARP unit Alperton Community School and 

additional 25 SEN places will be delivered by September 2013 at the newly rebuilt The 
Village Special School. Both these schemes have previously been allocated funding and do 
not impact current or future allocations. 

 
5.13 We are also in the process of optimising the use of existing ARPs, which will fill the existing 

14 vacancies in the system. 
 
5.14 All the above measures put together, will help the Council provide 109 SEN places against 

the total 2020-21 requirement of 192 places. 
 
5.15 Secondary proposals: As reported in January 2013, further analysis of the secondary 

proposals is necessary. Currently, there is insufficient secured funding to undertake 
secondary schemes.  

 
5.16 Under the secondary strategy, we had identified the creation of 2FE under Phase 1, 10FE 

under Phase 2 and 2FE under Phase 3, totalling 14FE from September 2014 onwards. The 
remaining shortfall in provision (5FE) will be reviewed further through annual monitoring of 
the roll projections to ensure that any large fluctuation in demand is taken into consideration 
in order to not over provide. We will also continue to review the impact on supply of school 
places in Brent through the arrival of Free Schools outside the borough’s own planning. The 
DfE has purchased Arena House, a former CNWL building in Wembley, for a new 4FE 
secondary free school (Michaela Community School) in Brent from September 2014. This 
takes secondary capacity beyond the figure needed for 2014 and contributes to meeting the 
capacity needs beyond that date.   

 
5.17 Our current proposal is to proceed with Phase 1 (2FE) expansion of Queens Park 

Community School 2015-16 which would involve discussing the proposal with the school 
over the next month. This is on the basis of the funding allocation of £4.9m as represented in 
Table 10 below. 

 
5.18 Having reviewed the overall programme, taking into account the lack of secured funding and 

the immediate capacity that will be created in Brent from September 2014, our 
recommendation is that Phase 2 schemes continue to stay on hold.  Under Phase 2 schemes 
officers had proposed the expansion of Kingsbury High School by 4FE and creation of a 6FE 
secondary school at Gwenneth Rickus Building, for which £32.5m capital would be required. 

 
5.19 As Phase 3 of secondary school expansion, the Priority Building programme is theoretically 

on track to deliver 2FE expansion through the expansion of Copland and Alperton 
Community Schools between the academic years 2017/18 and 2019/20. 

 
5.20 If Phases 1 and 3 proceed as above and Michaela Community School opens, using current 

projections there will still be shortfall of 11 FE secondary school places will be short by 2020-
21. As identified in the January 2013 Executive report, the remaining shortfall in provision will 
be reviewed further through annual monitoring of the roll projections to ensure that any large 
fluctuation in demand is taken into consideration in order to not over provide. Sudden shifts in 
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Brent’s pupil population may occur due to several factors, e.g. the current national policy 
driven changes to housing benefits. We will also review the plans of neighbouring boroughs 
in order to maximise opportunities for partnership in providing new school places since we 
are aware of high numbers of (unplanned) additional places coming into adjoining boroughs 
through the free schools route. 
 
 

6.0 Demand for Temporary Primary Places 2013-14 
 

6.1 The latest statistics on children awaiting primary school places are as follows: 
 

Table 7 – Vacancy and out of school statistics 31/5/13 
 

Year Group Out of school 
children  

Children who have not been 
offered a school place  Vacancies  

REC 43 2 63 

YR 1 64 6 25 

YR 2 23 3 46 

YR 3 13 1 32 

YR 4 20 2 35 
YR 5 21 0 49 

YR 6 8 0 119 

TOTAL 192 14 369 

 
6.2 This shows that in not year groups does demand currently exceed supply.  Processes have 

been tightened up and timescales shortened to better ensure that parents take up the places 
that are available, even when the geographical location is less than ideal for them.   

 
6.3 As reported in August 2012, the demand for primary school places in Brent is projected to 

grow. The demand for 2013-14 is supported by the actual number of applications being 
received for the 2013-14 academic year. 3799 on time applications were received by January 
15, 2012 compared to 3717 on time applications over the current academic year 2012-13. As 
last year, we will again be able to offer all on-time applicants a place. Since the closing date 
a further 233 late applications have been received, compared to 598 late applications for the 
entire 2011-12 academic year. Based on previous years’ experience, late applications will 
continue to be received throughout the next academic year and account for a small but 
significant percentage of demand. 

 
6.4 Our current projections based on previously reported GLA projections for the 2013-14 

academic year including in-year places is as follows: 
Table 8. Primary requirement for September 2013-14 onwards 
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R Y1 Y2 Y3 Y4 Y5 Y6 Classes 

13 4 4 2 1 1 1 26 
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6.5 While Phase 2 expansion will create new primary places for the 2014-15 academic year, we will need to provide temporary 
places for 2013-14 leading up to the creation of new permanent provision in 2014-15. In total we are projection that 26 
temporary classes will be required during the next academic year.  It is important to note however that not all classes are 
needed in September.  The following table summarises the current options analysis for creation of temporary places: 
 

Table 9. Draft Proposals for Temporary Primary Provision 2013-14 
 

6.6 Timescale will pose a particular challenge to all the above draft proposals. We will be continuing to carry out further analysis 
over the next few weeks. Funding of £2.5m has been identified to deliver temporary provision for the next academic year.  

 

6.7 We are also reviewing the possibility of using other non-school buildings in the event of one or more of the above draft 
proposals cannot be delivered due to any reason. 

Sr. 
No. 

School Name No. of 
New 

Classes 

Risk of Delivery (H-high, M-medium, L-low) Comments 

1.  
Gwenneth Rickus 
Building 

15 
M – May be suitable for temporary satellite provision of an 
existing Brent primary school. Potential planning issues will 
need to be considered. 

Since there is lack of funding to convert this property into a 
6FE secondary school and also the fact that it will be a very 
small site to accommodate a secondary school, we are 
proposing to use this facility as a temporary school for a 
period of 4 to 7 years.  We are carrying out a feasibility study 
but it appears that it could be relatively quickly be converted 
into a temporary primary base. 

2.  

Make use of new 
classrooms 
previously 
delivered 

2 
M – Requires agreement with individual schools – Brentfield 
and Preston Manor. 

This will require analysing demand for upper years Y5 & Y6 
and utilising new classrooms at previously expanded schools 
(Brentfield and Preston Manor).  We will aim to fill the empty 
classrooms in the upper year groups Y5 & Y6. 

3.  ‘Bulge’ Classes 2 
H – Creating new ‘bulge’ classes is becoming increasingly 
difficult since most schools are now running previous bulge 
classes or have recently expanded. 

We are in the process of reviewing the proposed expanding 
schools with a view to establish temporary classes in advance 
of the new capacity being delivered for 2014-15. This would 
allow the bulge class to progress to a permanent facility in 
two years. 

4. 
Other council 
owned buildings 

7 
M- Requires nearby school’s agreement to manage the 
provision 

Work is in progress on options.   

 TOTAL 26 To be confirmed after a full review.  
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7.0 Capital Allocation 
 
7.1 As reported previously, the Council had received three allocations equalling 

£79.79m. The total combined capital available for school places was expected to be 
£92.3m, which was approved by the Executive to be allocated to the primary school 
expansion programme.  

 
7.2 The Council has been allocated a further £22.75m for the 2013-14 and 2014-15 basic 

need funding rounds. This is approximately £8m more than previously forecast. 
 
7.3 The total main capital allocation available to spend by the end of 2014-15 on new 

school places is £87.99m, including new and the balance of prior year grant 
allocations as well as Section 106 and Schools contributions but excluding allocations 
agreed to deliver Phase 1 primary expansion. Elements of future unsecured funding 
may be required to be brought forward within the Capital Programme to meet 
expenditure cashflows. This would incur increased levels of unsupported borrowing in 
the earlier years on a short term basis, incurring increased levels of debt charges on 
the General Fund Revenue Account. However, upon receipt of corresponding grant 
money, in subsequent years the forward funded sums could be repaid and the debt 
charges arising negated. 

 
7.4 Table 10 below provides the summary of the funding position.  

 

Table 10. Summary of the Fund Allocation 2012-18 
 
 

    

Provision Type 

Primary             
FE 

Secondary       
FE 

SEN 
Primary & 
Secondary       

Places 

Primary 
Temporary 

Classes       
(2013) 

Project 
Team 

School 
Places 

Required by 
2020-21 

            
Forecast Demand 21.0 19.0 192 30 N/A 

          
 New Places Proposed  18.5 12.0 109 TBC N/A 

          
 Places Gap  2.5 7.0 83 30 N/A 

Capital 
Programme 
Budget to 
2014-15     

            
Forecast Cost of New Places Proposed 

(£m) 78.70 22.00 1.57 2.50 2.40 
  

 
        

Secured Funding (£m): 
 

        
Basic Need Settlements 75.87 4.90 0.07 2.50 2.40 
School Contributions 0.75 0.00 0.20 0.00 0.00 
Unsupported Borrowing - Self Funded 0.00 0.00 1.30 0.00 0.00 
Total Secured Funding (£m) 76.62  4.90 1.57 2.50 2.40 
(Surplus)/Deficit of Funding over 
Expenditure  2.08 17.1 0.00 0.00 0.00 
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7.5 In the above table, the forecast demand for primary, secondary & SEN school places is 
based on school census data from the 2012-13 academic year. This means that the 
forecast, in line with the previous trend could shift further up once the analysis is 
revised based on the current year's census data. While the analysis will be completed 
by May 2013, it can be assumed that any upward (or unlikely downwards) shift in 
demand will be based on a medium to long term requirement for which corrective action 
could be planned in advance. 

 
7.6 Primary funding: £76.62m out of the £78.7m projected expenditure to provide primary 

school places is based on secured funding and school contributions. The remaining 
£2.08m may require unsecured funding, which will need an Executive decision for the 
increased levels of unsupported borrowing in the earlier years on a short term basis as 
outlined in paragraph 7.3. Hence, 17FE out of the proposed 18.5FE could be funded 
through secured funding. 

 
7.7 Secondary funding: £4.9m out of the forecast expenditure £22m on expansion of 

secondary schools is currently available from secured funds. This will allow 2FE 
provision to be delivered in 2014-15. The remaining £17.1m may require unsecured 
funding, which will need an Executive decision for the increased levels of unsupported 
borrowing in the earlier years on a short term basis as outlined in paragraph 7.3.  

 
7.8 SEN funding: It is proposed that the requirement for £1.5m SEN funding will be paid 

through a combination of unsupported borrowing on an Invest to Save basis (£1.3m) 
and schools contribution (£200k). It is envisaged generally the SEN schemes will be 
based on Invest to Save and will require specific proposals to evidence demand and the 
return period. This way the finite capital could be stretched to maximise school places 
across the three sectors. 

 
7.9 Total forecast expenditure £107.17m  (including contingency) across primary, 

secondary and SEN provision is based on the list of schools included under Sections 5 
& 6 above, which excludes Phase 1 school expansions (Barham, Mitchell Brook, Fryent 
& St. Robert Southwell Primary Schools). The S106 sites, Oriental City and Quintain 
sites may be potential primary free schools (2FE each) which could invite separate DfE 
funding, hence, are not included within the total expenditure at this stage. However, this 
means that at some stage the risk will need to be factored in if the additional DfE 
funding is not realised, e.g. in the event of a policy shift whereby the DfE requires local 
councils to provide both land and funding. 

 
7.10 Capital Maintenance funds of £16.6m (£4.6m secured + £12m forecast), which has not 

been included within the total forecast secured funding of £87.99m, would be allocated 
towards the DDA works and essential repair and maintenance programme. Currently 
the approved capital programme 2013/14 to 2016/17 has allocated a total of £9.2m to 
Asset Management Plan works at schools to include Health and Safety works. 
Alternatively, this budget could fund further school expansion projects. 

 
7.11 The budget will need to be rebalanced on a regular basis to ensure the supply and 

demand across primary, secondary and SEN provision is able to meet the fluctuating 
demand and further grant allocations budget deficits can be matched. 
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8.0 Need for additional resources 

 
8.1 A core strategy for the medium term for meeting the additional demand for school 

places has been agreed by the Executive; however, additional measures are required 
in the near term to ensure that the immediate need for places can be met and that any 
marginal changes in the proposed new provision could be offset.   Some of the 
measures previously proposed in the strategy reports are summarised as follows: 
 
• Develop and review creative solutions, e.g. utilising existing or buying non-school 

estate consisting of land and/or buildings to create new school places; creating 
small schools within new housing blocks; greater utilisation of existing Children 
Centres; developing cross-boundary provision. 

• Improve our approach to admission arrangements making use of any surplus 
places. 

• Continue reviewing the prospects of new Free Schools in Brent and where 
possible align its contribution to meet the local demand.  
 

8.2 Furthermore, the Council will continue to focus its activity in maximising the capital 
funding required to deliver all the new school places. As evidenced from table 10, we 
do not have sufficient funds to meet the entire need for more school places. Measures 
being taken include:  
 
• Making further bids to the Education Funding Agency for funding e.g. Basin Need 

Safety Valve 
• Continue lobbying the government for new funds in partnership with London 

Councils. 
• Review the Council’s Capital Programme with a view to ascertain funding 

contribution from other sources e.g. S106/Community Infrastructure Levy 
agreements.  

• Review requirement for prudential borrowing, if necessary. 

 
 
9.0 Financial Implications 
 
9.1 The figures included within Section 7.0 of this report refer to the approved capital 

programme as part of the 2012/13 Budget Setting process plus the additional Basic 
Need Settlement announced by the DFE on 1st March 2013. It should also be noted 
that the DFE Settlement was for a two year period covering the 2013/14 and 2014/15 
financial years and as such allocations for future years are forecasts only and will be 
subject to change post future settlement announcements. 

 
9.2 Significant changes to school funding relating to the national funding formula and the 

funding of academies are planned by the DfE and announcements are expected 
shortly. Reforms have already been consulted on regarding the calculation of the 
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Dedicated Schools Grant (DSG) which will preclude debt charges on new unsupported 
borrowing being met from this revenue source in the future.  

 
9.3 The funding requirement in this report is based on the current pupil projections up to 

2020-21 and the proposed provision outlined in sections 5 & 6 of this report. However, 
it must be noted that if the projections were to change significantly, this would have an 
impact on the funding requirement. 

 
9.4 As per table 10 of this report, a funding shortfall of £19.18m is forecast. However, it is 

important to note that not all primary, secondary & SEN school proposals identified in 
the August 2012 and January 2013 Executive reports, respectively, are included with 
the expenditure column (£107.17m). The current primary schemes being taken 
through are expected to meet most of the demand for 2020-21 on the basis of the 
existing demand forecast. Similarly, the secondary schemes will meet the majority of 
the demand and provide further scope to adjust supply according to demand 
variations, free school proposals and new funding allocations. 

 
 
10.0 Legal Implications 
 
10.1 Under sections 13 and 14 of the Education Act 1996 (as amended by the Education 

Acts 2006 and 2011), a local education authority has a general statutory duty to 
ensure that there are sufficient school places available to meet the needs of the 
population in its area. The Local Authority must promote high educational standards, 
ensure fair access to educational opportunity and promote the fulfilment of every 
child’s educational potential.  It must also ensure that there are sufficient schools in 
their area and promote diversity and increase parental choice.  To discharge this 
duty the Local Authority has to undertake a planning function to ensure that the 
supply of school places balances the demand for them. 

 
10.2 As a contingency, to support the admission to school of children as quickly as 

possible, the In Year Fair Access Protocol has been revised and schools and the 
Unions have been consulted on a new proposed Protocol. The Protocol now in place 
allows for the admission of children over schools planned admission numbers in the 
event that a school place is not available. Schools will not be required to maintain 
classes over the planned admission number but will revert to the usual admission 
number when children leave. 

 
 
11.0 Diversity Implications 
 
11.1 Particularly at secondary transfer, parents are looking for a school which meets their 

cultural and religious/non-religious aspirations. Achieving this is complex in Brent 
where so many different ethnic and cultural groups converge and where the 
population changes so rapidly. There is already a good supply of girls and boys only 
secondary places in the borough as well as Catholic and Jewish schools and overall, 
the first preference applications indicate that parents are looking for high achieving 
schools as an opportunity to improve their child's life chances. 
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11.2 An Impact Needs/Requirement Assessment (INRA) has been prepared as part of the 
four year rolling programme, which will be further reviewed quarterly. 

 
 
12.0 Staffing/Accommodation Implications  
 
12.1 As approved by the Executive in August 2012, new Capital Team for Delivering 

School Expansion Projects is in the process of being established.  
 
 
Background Papers 
 

• Executive Report August 2012 ‘School Expansion (Primary) Programme 2012-16’ 
• Executive Report January 2013 ‘School Expansion (Secondary) Programme 2012-

16’ 
 
 
Contact Officers: 
 
Cheryl Painting, Programme Manager, 
Regeneration & Major Projects 
Cheryl.painting@brent.gov.uk.   
Tel: 020 8937 3227 
 
Sara Williams, Assistant Director Education and Early Help, 
Children and Families 
Sara.williams@brent.gov.uk. 
Tel: 020 8937 3510 
 
Richard Barrett, Assistant Director of Property & Assets, 
Regeneration & Major Projects 
Richard.Barrett@brent.gov.uk. 
Tel: 020 8937 1330 
 
 
ANDY DONALD 
DIRECTOR OF REGENERATION & MAJOR PROJECTS 
 
KRUTIKA PAU 
DIRECTOR OF CHILDREN & FAMILIES 
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Appendix 1 

Map 1. Primary School Expansion 
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